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SUBJECT:  An ORDINANCE relating to a marine division proviso; amending the 2008 Budget Ordinance, Ordinance 15975, Section 112, as amended; and declaring an emergency.

SUMMARY:  
The Metropolitan King County Council adopted Ordinance 15739 on April 30, 2007, creating a countywide ferry district in King County with the intent to provide passenger only ferry service to various parts of the county.  The Ferry District is a municipal corporation and taxing district, with independent taxing authority.
State law sets requirements for the Ferry District which are defined in RCW 36.54.  The King County Ferry District has the authority to hire employees, staff, and services, and to enter into contracts with other entities as appropriate.

In late July of this year, the Ferry District Board passed a resolution related to the provision of services to the district by King County.  The resolution stated that it is the intent of the Ferry District to reimburse the county fully for the reasonable costs of services provided to the district.

Last month, King County submitted a work program to the Ferry District for the implementation of ferry services.  On November 13, 2007, the King County Ferry District board passed Resolution FD2007-06, adopting the district's budget and authorizing a property tax levy to implement passenger-only ferry service in King County.  The legislation indicated that the Ferry District anticipates working with King County to implement the work program. 
On November 19, 2007, the Metropolitan King County Council passed Ordinance 15973, authorizing the establishment of a Marine Division within the Department of Transportation.  The primary responsibility of the Marine Division is to administer, maintain and operate passenger only ferry service on a contract basis for the King County Ferry District. 
King County’s 2008 adopted budget included $1,451,779 in appropriation for the Marine Division’s operating budget.  It also included a proviso stating:

“None of this appropriation shall be expended or encumbered until an interlocal agreement has been executed between the county and the King County Ferry District, relating to contract services for county implementation of the District ferry work program and capital program.  This proviso will not be satisfied by an agreement with the District that provides only for administrative and support services but not for implementation of a District work program and capital program.”

King County and the King County Ferry District are in the process of negotiating the interlocal agreement and intend to have a final agreement introduced before both legislative bodies in early 2008.  In order for King County to provide on schedule the services described in the ferry plan, the Marine Division estimates that it will need limited expenditure authority in early 2008, beginning in the first week of January.  This emergency funding will ensure the Marine Division will have sufficient time to negotiate agreements for the provision of Elliott Bay Water Taxi service commencing in April 2008, and to recruit and hire a division manager in a timely way.

P.O. 2007-0670 amends the 2008 Marine Division proviso to allow for the expenditure of $150,000 for the preliminary activities of the Division prior to the execution of an interlocal agreement with the King County Ferry District.
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